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2. On March 21, 2011, the Medical Revi ew Team (“MRT”) found the Claimant not 

disabled.  (Exhibit 1, pp. 1, 2) 
 
3. The Department notified the Claimant of the MRT determination.   
 
4. On May 26, 2011, the Department received  the Claimant’s timely written request 

for hearing.  (Exhibit 2) 
 
5. On August  12 th and December  27, 2011,  the SHRT found the Claimant  not 

disabled.  (Exhibit 3) 
 
6. The Claimant alleged physical disabli ng impairments due to knee and joint pain,  

kidney stones, enlarged spleen cirrhosis, abdominal pain, and diabetes. 
 
7. The Claim ant alleged mental di sabling impairments due to anxiety  and 

depression.  
 
8. At the time of hearing,  the Claim ant was   year s old with an  

birth date; was 5’5” in height; and weighed 187 pounds. 
 
9. The Claimant has a limit ed education with an employment  history of work in a 

fast food restaurant, machine shops, as  a cashier, delivery/stock person, 
administrative (payroll) work, and general janitorial work. 

 
10. The Claimant’s impairments have lasted, or are expected to last, continuously for 

a period of 12 months or longer.  
 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 
 
The Medical Assistance program is established by Subchapter XIX of Chapter 7 of The 
Public Health & Welfare Act,  42 USC 1397, and is ad ministered by the Department of 
Human Services, formerly known as the Family Independenc e Agency,  pursuant to 
MCL 400.10 et seq.  and MCL 400.105.  Department po licies are found in the Bridge s 
Administrative Manual (“BAM”) , the Bridges Elig ibility Manual (“BEM”), and the Bridges  
Reference Manual (“RFT”). 
 
Disability is defined as the inability to do any substantial gainful activity by reason of any 
medically determinable phys ical or mental im pairment which can be expected to result  
in death or  which has  lasted or can be expect ed to last for a continuous period of not 
less than 12 months.  20 CFR 416.905(a).  The person claimi ng a physical or mental 
disability has the burden to esta blish it through the use of competent medical evidenc e 
from qualified medical sources such as his  or  her medical history,  clinica l/laboratory 
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findings, diagnosis/prescri bed treatment, prognosis for recovery and/or medical 
assessment of ability  to do work-relate activities o r ability to  reason a nd make 
appropriate mental adjustments, i f a mental disab ility is alleged.  20 CRF 413 .913.  An 
individual’s subjective pain com plaints ar e not, in and of themselves, sufficient to 
establish disab ility.  20 CF R 416.908; 2 0 CFR 4 16.929(a).  Similarly,  conclusor y 
statements by a physician or mental health professional that an individual is disabled or 
blind, absent supporting medical evidence, is insufficient to establish disability.  20 CFR 
416.927.   
 
When determining disability, t he federal regulations  require several factors to be 
considered including:  (1) the location/ duration/frequency/intensity of an applicant’s  
pain;  (2) the type/dosage/effe ctiveness/side effects of any  medication t he applic ant 
takes to relieve pain;  (3) any treatment other than pain medication that the applicant  
has receiv ed to relieve pain;  and (4) the e ffect of the applic ant’s pain on his or her 
ability to do basic work activities.  20 CFR 416.929(c)(3).  The applicant’s pain must be 
assessed to determine the extent of his or her  functional limitation( s) in light of the 
objective medical evidence presented.  20 CFR 416.929(c)(2).  
 
In order to determine whether or not an individual is disabled, federal regulations require 
a five-step sequentia l evaluation process be utilized.  20 CFR 416 .920(a)(1).  The five-
step analysis requires the trier of fact to cons ider an  individual’s current work activit y; 
the severity of the impairment(s) both in duration and whether it meets or equals a listed 
impairment in Appendix 1; residual functional capacity  to det ermine whether an 
individual c an perform past relev ant work; and residual functiona l ca pacity along with 
vocational factors (i .e. age, education, and work experienc e) to determine if an 
individual can adjust to other work.  20 CFR 416.920(a)(4); 20 CFR 416.945. 
 
If an individual is found disabled, or not disabled, at any step, a determination or  
decision is made with no need to evaluate s ubsequent steps.  20 CFR 416.920(a)(4).  If 
a determination cannot be made that an individual is disabl ed, or not disabled, at a 
particular step, the next step is  required.  20 CFR 416.920(a )(4).  If an impairment does  
not meet or equal a listed impairment, an indi vidual’s residual functional capacity is 
assessed before moving from step three to step four.  20 CFR 416.920(a)(4); 20 CFR 
416.945.  Residual f unctional capacity is the most an indiv idual can do d espite the 
limitations based on all relevant  evidence.  20 CF R 945(a)(1).  An individual’s residua l 
functional capacity assessment is evaluat ed at both steps four and five.  20 CF R 
416.920(a)(4).  In determining disability, an i ndividual’s functional capac ity to perform  
basic work activities is evaluated and if found that the individ ual h as the ability to  
perform basic work activities without significant limitation, disability will not be found.  20 
CFR 416.994(b)(1)(iv). 
 
In general, the indiv idual has the responsibility to prove disability.   20 CFR 416.912(a).  
An impair ment or combination of impairments is not severe if i t does not signific antly 
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limit an in dividual’s physica l or mental ability to do basic wor k activities .  20 CFR  
416.921(a).  As outlined abov e, the first step looks at the indivi dual’s current work  
activity.  An indiv idual is  not  disabled regardless of the medical condition, age, 
education, and work experience, if the i ndividual is working and the work is a 
substantial, gainful activity.  20 CFR 416.920(a)(4)(i).  The individual has  the 
responsibility to provide evidenc e of prior work exper ience; efforts to work; and an y 
other factor showing how the impairment affects the ability to work.  20 CF R 
416.912(c)(3)(5)(6).   
 
In addition to the above, when evaluating m ental impairments, a special technique is 
utilized.  2 0 CF R 41 6.920a(a).  First, an i ndividual’s pertinent sym ptoms, signs, a nd 
laboratory findings are evaluated to determine whether a medically determinable mental 
impairment exists.  20 CFR 416.920a(b)(1).  When a medically determinable mental 
impairment is established, the symptoms, signs and laboratory findings that substantiate 
the impairment are documented to  include the individual’s s ignificant history, laboratory  
findings, and functional limitat ions.  20 CFR 416.920a(e)(2).  Functional limitation(s) is 
assessed based upon the extent to whic h the impairment(s) interferes with an 
individual’s ability to func tion independently, appropriately , effectively, and on a 
sustained basis.  Id.; 20 CFR 416.920a(c )(2).  Chronic m ental disorders, structured 
settings, medication,  and other treatment and the effect on the overall degree of 
functionality is c onsidered.  20 CFR 416.920a(c)(1).  In addi tion, four broad functiona l 
areas (activities of daily living; social f unctioning; concentration , persistence or pace; 
and episodes of decompensat ion) are consider ed when deter mining an  indiv idual’s 
degree of functional limitation.  20 CFR 416.920a(c)(3).  The degree of limitation for the 
first three functional areas is rated by a fi ve point scale:  none, mild, moderate, marked, 
and extreme.  20 CFR 416.920a( c)(4).  A four point scale (none,  one or two, three, four 
or more) is used to rate the degree of lim itation in the fourth  functional area.  Id.  The 
last point on each scale repr esents a degree of limitation t hat is incompatible with the 
ability to do any gainful activity.  Id.   
 
After the degree of  functional limitation is determined, the severity of the mental 
impairment is determined.  20 CFR 416.920a(d).  If severe, a determination of whether 
the impairment meets or is t he equivalent of a lis ted mental disorder is made.  20 CF R 
416.920a(d)(2).  If the severe mental im pairment does not meet (or equal) a listed 
impairment, an individual’s residual functi onal capacity is assessed.  20 CF R 
416.920a(d)(3). 
 
In the record presented, the Claimant is not invo lved in  substantial gainful activ ity.  
Accordingly, the Claimant is not disqualified from receipt of disability benefits at Step 1. 
 
The severity of the Claimant’s alleged impa irment(s) is considered under St ep 2.  The 
Claimant bears the burden to pr esent sufficient objective medical evidenc e t o 
substantiate the alleged disa bling impairments.  In order to be considered disabled for  
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MA purpos es, the impairment must be se vere.  20 CFR 916. 920(a)(4)(ii); 20 CFR 
916.920(b).  An impairment, or combination of impairments, is severe if it signific antly 
limits an in dividual’s physical or  mental ability to do basic wo rk activities regardless of 
age, education and work exper ience.  20 CFR 916.920(a)(4)(ii); 20 CFR 916.920(c).   
Basic work activities means the abilities and aptitudes necessary to do most jobs.  20 
CFR 916.921(b). Examples include: 
 

1. Physical f unctions s uch as  walking, standing, s itting, lifting,  
pushing, pulling, reaching, carrying, or handling; 

 
2. Capacities for seeing, hearing, and speaking; 

 
3. Understanding, carrying out, and remembering simple instructions; 

 
4. Use of judgment; 

 
5. Responding appropriately to s upervision, co-workers and usua l 

work situations; and  
 

6. Dealing with changes in a routine work setting.      
 

Id.   
 
The second step allows for dismissal of a di sability claim obviously lacking in medical 
merit.  Higgs v Bowen, 880 F2d 860, 862 ( CA 6, 1988).  The severity requirement may 
still be employed as an admin istrative convenience to screen o ut claims that are totally  
groundless solely from a medical standpoint.  Id. at 863 citing Farris v Sec of Health and 
Human Services, 773 F2d 85, 90 n.1 (CA 6, 1985).  An impairment qualif ies as non-
severe only if, regardless of a claimant’s  age, education, or work experience, the 
impairment would not affect the claimant’s ability to work.  Salmi v Sec  of Health and  
Human Services, 774 F2d 685, 692 (CA 6, 1985).  

 
In the present case, the Claima nt alleges disability due to knee  and joint pain, kidne y 
stones, enlarged spleen cirrhosis, abdominal pain, diabetes, anxiety, and depression.   
 
On  the Claimant’s treating phys ician wrote a letter stating that the 
Claimant needs to be seen by  a hematologist because of her weight loss and abnormal 
blood work.   
 
On  the Claimant presented to the hospital with complaints of left flank  
pain.  A CT scan of the abdomen and pelvis s howed an 11 x 6 mm non-obstructing 
anterior int erpolar left  renal c alculus and a 1 mm no n-obstructing calc uli in the left 
kidney as  well as splenomegaly.  The Claimant was adm itted and had sever al 
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tests/procedures to include a MRI wh ich showed hepato cellular disease and a 
radionuclide liver-spleen scan which showed an enlarged spleen.  A CT s can on  

confirmed cirrhosis.  At discharge on   the diagnoses were  renal colic  
urolithiasis, secondary bicytopenia, hypersple nism hepato cellular disease, diabetes , 
hypertension, and hypothyroid.   
 
On  a Medical Examinati on Report was completed on behalf of the 
Claimant.  The current diagnoses were hypothyroid, hypertension, anemia,  
thrombocytopenia, hypersplenis m, and hepato cell ular disease.   The Claimant was in 
stable condition but was found unable to meet the needs in her home (l aundry and 
housework).   
 
On , the Claimant sought treatment for 
lower rib tenderness,  hypersplenism, liver  ci rrhosis, blood in urin e, hepato cellular 
disease, diabetes mellitus, and generalized anxiety disorder.   
 
On  a Medical Examination Report was completed on behalf of the 
Claimant.  The current diagnos es were h ypothyroid, hypertension, diabet es mellitus , 
thrombocytopenia, hypersplenis m, hepato ce llular disease, pl anter fascia, and 
urolithiasis.  The Claimant’s condition wa s deteriorating and she was limited to the 
occasional lifting/carrying of 10 pounds; standi ng and/or walking less than 2 hours in an 
8 hour workday; and able to per form repetitive actions with her upper extremities.  The 
Claimant required assistance with laundry and housework.   
 
On  a Medic al Examination Report was comple ted on behalf of the 
Claimant.  The curr ent diagnoses were hy persplenism, hepato cellular disease,  
thrombocytopenia, hypothyroid, hypertens ion, diab etes mellitus, and generalize d 
anxiety disorder.  The Claimant’s  condition was deteriorating and she was r estricted to 
the occasional lifting/carrying of 10 pounds;  standing and/or walking less than 2 hours  
during an 8 hour workday; and able to perform repetitive actions with her upper  
extremities.  Mentally, the Cla imant was limited in her ability for sustained concentration 
and in social interaction.   
 
As previously noted, the Claim ant bears t he burden to present sufficient objective 
medical evidence to s ubstantiate the alleged disabling im pairment(s).  As summarized 
above, the Claimant has presen ted objective medical eviden ce establishing that she 
does have physical and mental limitations on her ability to  perform basic work activities .  
Accordingly, the Claimant has an impair ment, or combination  thereof, that has more 
than a de m inimus effect on the Claimant’s bas ic work activities.  Further, the 
impairments have last ed continuously for t welve months; therefore, the Claimant is not 
disqualified from receipt of MA-P benefits under Step 2. 
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In the third step of the seque ntial an alysis of a d isability c laim, the trier of fact must 
determine if the Claimant’s impairment, or co mbination of impairm ents, is listed in 
Appendix 1 of Subpart P of 20 CFR, Part 404.  The Cla imant asserts disabling  
impairments due to knee and joint point, ki dney stones, enlarged spleen cirrhosis, 
abdominal pain, diabetes, anxiety, and depression. 

 
Listing 1.00 (musculoskeletal system), Listing 4.00 (cardiovascular system), Listing 5.00 
(digestive system), Li sting 9.00 (endocrine system), Listing 12.00 (mental disorders),  
Listing 13.00 (malignant neoplastic dis eases), and Listing 14.00 (immune system 
disorders) were cons idered in light of the objective medical evidence.  Ult imately, it is 
found that the Claimant suffers with serious medical conditions; however, based on the 
records alone, the Claimant’s  impairments do not meet th e intent and severit y 
requirement of a listing.  The Claimant cannot be found disabled, or not disabled at Step 
3.  Accordingly, the Claimant’s eligibi lity is considered under Step 4.  20 CF R 
416.905(a). 
 
The fourth step in analyzing a dis ability claim requires an assessment of the Claimant’s  
residual f unctional capacity (“RFC”) and pas t relevant em ployment.  20 CF R 
416.920(a)(4)(iv).  An individual is not disabled if he/she can perform past relevant work.  
Id.; 20 CFR 416.960(b)(3).  Past relevant wo rk is work  that has been performed within  
the past 15 years that was a substantial gainful activity and that lasted long enough for  
the indiv idual to lear n the position.  20 CF R 416.960(b)(1).  Vocational fact ors of age, 
education, and work experience, and whet her t he past relevant  employment exists in 
significant numbers in the natio nal economy is not consider ed.  20 CF R 416.960(b)(3).  
RFC is as sessed based on impairment(s), and any related symptoms, such as pain,  
which may cause physical and mental limitations that affect what can be done in a work 
setting.  RFC is the most that can be done, despite the limitations.   
 
To determine the physical demands (exertional  requir ements) of work in the national 
economy, jobs are c lassified as sedentary, light, medium, heavy, and very heavy.  2 0 
CFR 416.967.  Sedentary work i nvolves lifting of no more than 10 pounds at a time and 
occasionally lifting or carrying articles like docket files, ledgers, and small tools.  20 CFR 
416.967(a).  Although a sedentary j ob is defined as one which involves sitting, a certain 
amount of walk ing and standing is often necessary in  carrying out job duties .  Id.  Jobs 
are sedentary if walking and standing are r equired occasionally  and other sedentary  
criteria are met.  Light work involves lifting no more than 20 pounds at a time with 
frequent lifting or carrying objects weighing up to 10 pounds.  20 CFR 416.967(b).  Even 
though weight lifted may be very little, a job is in this category when it requires a good 
deal of walking or standing, or when it invo lves sit ting most of the time with some 
pushing and pulling of  arm or leg controls.  Id.  To be considered capable of performing 
a full or wide range of light work, an indiv idual must have the ability to do substantially  
all of these activities .  Id.  An individual capable of light  work is also capable of 
sedentary work, unless there are additionally limiting factors such as loss of fin e 
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dexterity or inability to sit for long periods  of time.  Id.  Medium work involves lifting no 
more than 50 pounds at a time with frequent li fting or carrying of objects weighing up t o 
25 pounds.  20 CFR 416.967(c).  An  individual c apable of pe rforming medium work is  
also capable of light and sedentary work.  Id.   Heavy work involves lifting no more than 
100 pounds at a tim e with frequent lifting or  carrying of object s weighing up to 50 
pounds.  20 CFR 416.967(d).  A n indiv idual capable of  heavy work is also c apable of  
medium, light, and sedentary work.  Id.  Finally, very heavy work involves lifting objects 
weighing more than 100 pounds at a time with frequent lifting or carrying objects  
weighing 50 pounds or more.  20  CFR 416.967(e).  An indiv idual capable of very heavy  
work is able to perform work under all categories.  Id.   
 
Limitations or restrictions which affect the ability to meet the demands of jobs other than 
strength demands (exertional requirements, i.e. sitting,  standing, walk ing, lifting, 
carrying, pushing, or pulling) are consider ed nonexertional.  20 CFR 41 6.969a(a).  In 
considering whether an individual can perfo rm past relevant work, a comparis on of the 
individual’s residual functional c apacity with the demands of past relevant work.  Id.  If 
an individual can no longer do past relevant work the same residual functional capacity 
assessment along with an individual’s a ge, education, and work experience is 
considered to determine whether  an individual can adjust to other work which exists in  
the national economy.  Id.  Examples of non-exe rtional limitations or restrictions include 
difficulty function due to nervousness, anxiousness, or depression; difficulty maintaining 
attention or concentration; difficulty understanding or remembering detailed instructions;  
difficulty in seeing or hearing; difficulty tole rating some physical feature(s) of certain 
work settings (i.e. can’t tolera te dust or fumes); or difficu lty performing the m anipulative 
or postural functions of some work such  as reaching, handling,  stooping, climbing, 
crawling, or crouching.  20 CFR 416.969a(c)(1)(i) – (vi).  If the impairment(s) and related 
symptoms, such as pain, only af fect the abi lity to perform the non-e xertional aspects of 
work-related activities , the rules in Appendi x 2 do n ot direct factual conclusions o f 
disabled or not disabled.  20 CFR 416. 969a(c)(2).  The determination of whether 
disability e xists is b ased upon  the princi ples in the appropriate sections of the 
regulations, giving consideration to the rules fo r specific case situat ions in Appendix 2.   
Id.   
 
The Claim ant’s prior work history consists of employment as wo rk in a fast foo d 
restaurant, machine s hops, as a cashier, deliv ery/stock person, administrative (payroll)  
work, and general janitorial work .  In light of the Claim ant’s testimony and records, and 
in consideration of the Occ upational Code, the Claim ant’s prior work doing payroll,  
(which was  only  one aspect of her  job while working in a dental  lab) is c lassified  as  
semi-skilled sedentary work, while her other job duti es are considered un skilled lig ht 
work.    
 
The Claimant testified that she is able to walk  about ¼ of a mile wit h pain; lift/carry less 
than 10 pounds; stand for less than 2 hour s; sit for about ½ hour; and is able to bend 
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but unable to squat.  The objec tive medic al evidence does not  indic ate how long the 
Claimant is able to s it; however the weight, standing, and/or walking restrictions equate 
to sedentary activity.  If the impairment or  combination of impairments does not limit  
physical or mental ability to do basic work ac tivities, it is not a severe impairment(s) and 
disability does not exist.  20 CFR 416.920.  In consideration of the Claimant’s testimony, 
medical records, and current limitations, it is  found t hat the Claima nt may not able to 
return to past relevant work thus the fifth step in the sequential analysis is required.    
 
In Step 5, an assessment of the individua l’s residual functional capac ity and age , 
education, and work experience is consider ed to determine whet her an adjustment to 
other work can be made.  20 CFR 416.920(4 )(v)  The Cla imant is  years old and,  
thus, is considered to be of adv anced age for MA-P purposes.  The Claimant has a 
limited education.  Disability is found if an indiv idual is unabl e to adjust to other work.  
Id.  At this point in the analys is, the burden shifts from the Claim ant to the Department 
to present proof that the Claimant has the residual capac ity to substantial gainful 
employment.  20 CF R 416.960( 2); Richardson v Sec of Health and Human Services , 
735 F2d 962, 964 (CA 6, 1984).  While a voca tional expert is not required, a finding 
supported by substantial evidence that the individual has the vocational qualifications to 
perform specific jobs is needed to meet the burden.  O’Banner v Sec of Health and 
Human Services, 587 F2d 321, 323 (CA 6, 1978).  Medi cal-Vocational guidelines found 
at 20 CFR Subpart P, Appendix II, may be used to satisfy the burden of proving that the 
individual can perform specific j obs in the national ec onomy.  Heckler v Campbe ll, 461 
US 458, 467 (1983); Kirk v Secretary , 667 F2d 524, 529 (CA 6, 1981) cert den 461 US 
957 (1983).   
 
In this cas e, the evidence rev eals that t he Claimant suffers from several medica l 
problems as detailed above.  In  light of the foregoing, and gi ving weight to the treating 
physician, it is found that t he Claimant retains the residual functional c apacity for wor k 
activities on a regular and continuing basis to meet at the physical and mental demands 
required to perform sedentary as defined in  20 CFR 416.967(a).  After review of the 
entire and using the Medical- Vocational Guidelines [20 CF R 404, Subpart P, Appendix 
II] as a guide, specifically Rule 201.01 and 201.02, it is found t hat the Claimant is 
disabled for purposes of the MA-P program at Step 5. 
  
The State Disability Assist ance program, which pr ovides financial assistance for 
disabled persons, was established by 2004 PA 344.  The Depa rtment administers the 
SDA program pursuant to MCL 400.10 et seq. and Mich Admin Code Rules 400.3151 – 
400.3180.  Department policie s are found in BAM, BEM, and RFT.  A person is  
considered disabled for SDA purposes  if  the person has a phys ical or menta l 
impariment which m eets federal SSI dis ability standards for at least ninety days.  
Receipt of SSI benefits based on  disability or blindness, or  the receipt of MA benefit s 
based on disab ility o r blindness  automatically  qua lifies an individua l as disab led for 
purposes of the SDA program.   
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In this case, the Claimant is found disa bled for purposes of the MA-P program; 
therefore, the Claimant is found disabled for purposes of SDA benefit program. 
 

DECISION AND ORDER 
 
The Administrative Law Judge, based on the above findings of fact and conclusions of 
law finds the Claimant disabled for purposes of the MA-P and SDA benefit programs. 
 
Accordingly, it is ORDERED: 
 

1 The Department’s determination is REVERSED. 
 
2 The Department shall initiate processing of the August 19, 2010 application to 

determine if all other non-medical el igibility requirements are met i n 
accordance with Department policy.   

 
3 The Department shall notify the Claimant and her Authorized Hearing 

Representative of the determination in accordance with Department policy.  
 

4 The Depar tment shall supplement for lost benefits t hat the Claimant was 
entitled to receive if  otherwise eligib le and qualified in accor dance with 
Department policy. 

 
5 The Department shall review the  Cla imant’s continued  elig ibility in February  

2013 in accordance with Department policy.   
 
 

 
_____________________________ 

Colleen M. Mamelka 
Administrative Law Judge  

For Maura Corrigan, Director 
Department of Human Services 

 
Date Signed:  January 13, 2012 
 
Date Mailed:  January 13, 2012 
 
NOTICE:  Michigan Administrative Hearing Syst em (MAHS) may order a rehearing or  
reconsideration on either its own motion or at the request of a par ty within 30 days  of 
the mailing date of this Dec ision and Order .  MAHS will not order a rehearing or  






